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	· SAT., APRIL 1
	Last day for EARLY BIRD REGISTRATION for International Convention in Melbourne and for PAYMENT OF CLUB DUES 



	· WED., APRIL 5
	DINNER MEETING – United Service Club; 6.30 for 7.00 pm



	· FRI., MAY 5
	ZONTA CLUB OF BRISBANE ART EXHIBITION, 6.30 to 8.30, Parliamentary Annexe, Alice St. Proceeds to Save the Children Fund. 


	· THURS., JUNE 15
	ANNE OF THE THOUSAND DAYS, Brisbane Powerhouse. Production by Club member, Caroline Heim. More details closer to the event. 


	· JUNE 24 – 29, 2006


	58th  ZONTA INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION – Melbourne Exhibition & Convention Centre



	· THURS., AUGUST 31
	BALLET EVENING – vis-à-vis performance at Thomas Dixon Centre, West End, followed by supper with the dancers. Tickets on sale later in the year


	· OCTOBER 5
	MACBETH  - 7.30 pm The Loft, Creative Industries precinct, Kelvin Grove Campus of QUT. This is our annual Babette Stephens Memorial Prize event.


APOLOGIES

If you are unable to attend the Dinner Meeting please advise Judy S. Anderson by the Monday evening of the meeting week, or you will be billed for the cost of the Dinner.

Telephone: 3357 6007(H) or 3391 8588(W); Email: judesanderson@hotmail.com

A FINAL MESSAGE from retiring President, Iris Scott
Nearly two years ago I undertook the role of President of our Club, and said in my first message to you all, that I was daunted by the task ahead, but confident that I would receive help and guidance as I needed it.

This was indeed true, and as this is my last message to you I would like to sincerely thank those of you who have offered help and often tactfully pointed out better ways of doing things "the Zonta way".

It has indeed been a very busy and productive time, and as I reflect on aims achieved and goals reached, it is clear that every success has been as a result of cooperation and wholehearted support.

You all know that I will be away in France during May, and therefore will not be with you to welcome Judith officially to her role, but our District Governor Ros Kinder has accepted an invitation to attend and induction the new Board.

2006 promises to continue to be a very busy time for everyone, and I wish all members a happy and productive time as our programs continue to develop.

My warmest good wishes to you all

Iris

CONVENTION – EARLY BIRD REGISTRATION ENDS APRIL 1

Brisbane Club will have a strong contingent at Convention with ten confirmed registrants to date – Jan Delpratt, Joan Godfrey, Shirley King, Rhyl Row, Ann Shevill, Ann Trezise, Jennifer West, Sarah Comiskey and both Judith Andersons (these two cause confusion at Zonta events every time!).
MOTION TO DIVIDE DISTRICT 24

The Club will be required to vote on this matter at the April meeting. The full motion and rationale are attached to this Newsletter as Appendix 1.

AMENDMENTS TO CLUB RULES

Just a reminder to read the proposed amendments to the Club rules in preparation for discussion at the April dinner meeting.
LIZ AND FRIENDS SUPPORT SAVE THE CHILDREN
Silk artist Liz Heber and seven of her artist friends will be showcased at the Parliamentary Annexe from May 5 to 19, with a Gala Opening  on Friday, May 5 at 6.30 pm, hosted by our Club.

Ann Dill Grantham has does a superb and highly professional job of organising the Opening. Very attractive invitations were distributed at the March dinner meeting, and she has managed to snaffle QUT’s Deputy Vice Chancellor (International and Development), Sandra Harding, to conduct the official opening.

Tickets are $35 and profits are earmarked for local Save the Children projects supported by the Club. Past Save the Children projects supported by the Club include support for women in caravan parks, the Mobile Play Scheme, and the Cassandra Weddell Memorial Library.

Save the Children Queensland is an independent, non-profit, non-sectarian, community based organisation which has operated in Queensland since 1919.

Today, the work of Save the Children in Queensland includes: accommodation and support for mothers and children escaping family violence; a residential program for young women in State Care; Mobile Playscheme, visiting children and families living in caravan parks; a prison visiting scheme for parents and children; programs that assist young people in caring for children safely and in building good links with their communities; Child Health education and community development programs in neighbouring Asia-Pacific countries; acting as an advocate to help shape government policies in relation to children; and supporting the work of the Save the Children International Alliance. 

ELECTIONS
The slate presented at the March meeting was as follows. Remember that additional nominations can be made from the floor at the April meeting when the elections are conducted. The AGM will be held on May 3.
President



Judith Anderson

First Vice-President


Kay Saunders
Second Vice President

Julie Mannion
Mintues Secretary


Christine Maclean
Correspondence Secretary

Ailsa Gillies
Treasurer



Margaret Ferguson
Directors



Amber Buckland

Sarah Comiskey (continuing) 

Veronica McLaughlin

Barbara Murray (continuing)

Susan Plant

Jennifer West

BARGAIN PROTEAS WALK OUT THE DOOR

It was like the Boxing Day sales at the United Services Club on March 1 – stampeding Zontians battling for possession of bargain proteas donated by Iris’s neighbours, Pam and Russ. Smith, and bundled ready for sale by Annette McFarlane. At just $5 per bunch of three, they sold like….well, bargain proteas, and raised $277 for the Club. 

One of the Clubs represented at the recent Area Workshoip referred to member-initiated fundraisers like this and Susan Plant’s recent Jewellery Showcase as Fun Raisers – very appropriate.  
At the April dinner meeting, Sally Watson wil be introducing another Fun Raiser – the raffle of the beautiful red jade necklace and ear-rings donated to the Club by one of the Christmas Fair stall holders. Tickets will be distributed to all members (20 @ $1 each) at the April meeting and the raffle will be drawn at the AGM. Just in time for Mothers’ Day. 
A JUDGE’S LOT IS NOT A HAPPY ONE

At the March dinner meeting, our own member, Justice Margaret McMurdo, gave us a fascinating ínsider’s view of the courts, and encouraged us all to take an active interest in the justice system by visiting the courts’ website (twww.courts.qld.gov.au) to read judgments and gain first-hand information rather than relying on media reports. She has also encouraged the Fellowship Committee to investigate the possibility of a visit to the courts. 

Margaret pointed out that Zonta’s many projects in support of disadvantaged women represent important early intervention which can keep women out of the court system. 

Prof. Peter McDermott will be our speaker at the April meeting. He will speak on anti-terrorism legislation. 

NEW CLUB ARCHIVIST NEEDED

Shirley King has been the conscientious keeper of our Club archives now for more years than she cares to count. However, she feels it is now time to give someone else in the Club the opportunity to fulfil this important record-keeping role. 

Volunteers will be called for at the April dinner meeting but if you will not be at the meeting and want to volunteer, please contact Shirley.

SERVICE COMMITTEE FIRED UP FOR A NEW YEAR
One of the Club’s ongoing projects is the supply of ‘comfort bags’ to Windana for children who find themselves at the shelter with their mothers as the result of domestic violence.

Margaret Ferguson has donated fabric for these bags since the inception of the project. 

A sewing bee is being organised at the home of former Club member, Dr Kay Pearse. However, to spread the net further than the small group with portable sewing machines who attend the sewing bees, Margaret will be bringing 50 pre-cut bags to the next meeting for members to take home and sew.

Only straight sewing is required, so even if your sewing skills are restricted, it’s an easy task.

Veronica McLaughlan has also advised that the collection of second-hand clothing for the Anglicare hostel at New Farm has been suspended indefinitely. However, members are encouraged to drop things off directly to the hostel.
The Committee have also been exploring the possibility of an extension to the Club’s long-standing support program for Albert Park Flexi-School. The result is the Z-TOPs partnership program, developed by Ann Trezise in consultation with the staff of the Flexi-School. Ann will present details of this exciting proposal at the April dinner meeting.

The next Service Committee meeting is on April 22 at Jennifer West’s home – and anyone on the Committee will tell you it’s worth coming for the coffee and cake alone!
INDIGENOUS BURSARY WINNERS SHINE
A solid cohort of early-risers from the Brisbane Club joined Brisbane Breakfast Club on March 3 to mark the presentation of this year’s Indigenous Bursaries. The winners, Katherine Williams and Carol Christophersen, are truly exceptional young women and it was both inspiring and humbling to hear them speak. Appropriately, the Club’s guest speaker was Michelle Maloney, one of the Directors and Co-founders of Future Dreaming, an indigenous managed and controlled organisation established in 2003 to build the capacity of indigenous people in the Capricorn Region. A self-styled “white chick from the bush”, she has put her enormous energy as well as her international experience as a lawyer and advocate to very positive use, working with the Ghungalu community leaders. In all, it was a very stimulating start to the day.

1200 ATTEND UNIFEM’S 30th BIRTHDAY PARTY!

The 17th UNIFEM International Women’s Day breakfast in Brisbane was a great opportunity for 1200 Brisbane women (and a few brave men) to celebrate this important day in the UN calendar. It was great to see such strong representation from our Club on the day, too. 
However, it was sobering to realise that, while UNIFEM is celebrating its 30th birthday this year, there is still so much work to do.

This was no more evident than in the message from guest speaker, Kirsty Sword Gusmao, the first lady of the world’s youngest  nation and the newest member of the United Nations - Timor Leste.
Describing herself as the “mother of a small but extremely needy infant nation” Kirsty shared some sobering statistics about her adopted country: 28% of the women of Timor Leste are malnourished; 25% have experienced domestic violence; literacy is low; the country has the highest fertility rate in the world (women have an average of 8 children) but death in childbirth is common; and the only hope and aspiration of most of them is simply to survive, with shelter and the means to feed, clothe and educate their children.

On the bright side, however, 25% of their parliamentarians are women. This is better than many countries – in fact there are only three countries in the world which have achieved parity between men and women as elected representatives: Chile, Spain and Sweden! 
Kirsty’s message to the many young women in the room was that women are already skilled decision makers; what we lack is the opportunity to apply this skill in the public arena.
Of particular interest were the Maternity Packs distributed through the Alola Foundation, the charity Kirsty established in 2001. With contents similar to those of Zonta’s birthing kits, the packs aim to reduce the death rates of both mothers and children in childbirth (only 10% of women give birth in a health facility at present). 
Funds raised from UNIFEM’s International Women’s Day functions in Australia (almost $83,000 in 2005) benefit women in the Pacific.
A BIG ‘THANK YOU’ FROM CRUISE 

Alison Lee from the Brisbane Rape and Incest Survivors Support Centre (BRISSC) has written to thank the Club for our donation of $1700 towards the cost of reprinting resources for CRUISE (Creating Resources for Understanding Issues of Self harm and Empowerment). They expressed particular thanks to Service Committee Chair, Veronica McLaughlin, for her work in seeing this project through the various stages of approval.

“The CRUISE resource was the result of many months of hard work by a small group of committed young women and workers and has been a valuable community education instrument that has been circulated widely since it was first created in 2003. It has been close to 12 months since we ran out of the original resource so we are most excited to be able to reprint the resource and update the information it contains. The young women who continue to be involved in CRUISE, in developing community education and support for other young women who self harm, are particularly grateful and excited about being able to continue to circulate the resource that they created. BRISSC continues to be committed to addressing issues facing women who have experienced sexual violence and would like to thankyou for the ongoing support you provide to the work we do”.

SUCCESSFUL AREA WORKSHOP

Sadly, just three Brisbane club members (Julie Mannion, Pixie Annat, and Judith Anderson) were among the 75 Zontians who attended the joint Area 3/5 Workshop on March 12. 
Workshops are a great way to gather service and fundraising ideas, meet like-minded women, hear interesting speakers, get up-to-date information about Zonta, and especially, to be reminded of Zonta’s ideals just why you joined and have remained a member.

In this connection, a very interesting exercise was conducted during the day which is best described as a ‘Health Check’ – a list of simple questions to gauge just how healthy a Club is.  Incoming President Judith Anderson has obtained a copy of the health check questionnaire developed by another club and has been modifying it for use at a future Brisbane club meeting. 
Outgoing District Governor Ros Kinder presented a ‘stocktake’ for the end of her biennium, pointing out that, despite the doom and gloom about falling membership, numbers in the district have actually increased in the past year from 1710 to 1728. In our Area (Area 3) the number of Zontians has grown from 277 in 2004 to 329 in 2006, and Area 5 has experienced a similar rate of growth. The number of clubs has also continued to grow.

The District has also risen from 7th to 4th position of the 30 Districts world-wide in terms of contributions to international service, contributing $US127,014.20 in the biennium just past.
Another session focussed on the issue of Zonta being “the best kept secret” and how clubs and individuals can do more to promote Zonta in the community – library displays, branding of projects, a regular program on a community radio station, having What is Zonta information cards at the ready to produce whenever anyone asks. Lots of simple, practical, and inexpensive ideas.

Star turn at the Workshop was Anna Kloeden, an International Jane M. Klausmann Award winner. Armed with a degree in law and in Mandarin, Anna headed to China to improve her language skills with the ultimate objective of working in international business. In addition, she worked as a volunteer in a private orphanage, the Hope Foster Home, for five weeks. Her account of her experience was an eye-opener for everyone at the Workshop. China’s ‘one child’ policy, combined with the lesser value placed on females in Chinese society, has resulted in a population of 15 million abandoned or orphaned children in China, the majority of them females. Many are adopted (principally to the US) but those with severe conditions or deformities are often intentionally neglected to death in ‘death rooms’ in State orphanages. The humanitarian work of the Hope Foster Home and others like it does alleviate the situation, but the size of the problem is almost incomprehensible and one wonders if there can ever be a solution.
DOCTOR JAZZ CELEBRATES
Many members know Clare Hansson and are aware of her determination to complete her PhD. Clare has now been awarded her doctorate and is inviting everyone to celebrate with her. The Doctor Jazz Celebration Concert will be held on Monday May 1 at the Brisbane Jazz Club (1 Annie Street, Kangaroo Point) from  2.30 to 6 pm. Bookings: 3391 2006. Non-members: $15; Members $10.  All proceeds support the Clare Hansson Jazz Recording Prize for young jazz combos.

THE AMAZING HUMAN BRAIN

When I took over editorship of the newsletter in March, Shirley King sent me encouragement in the form of this marvellous example of how smart the human brain is – my excuse for any of my typos that sneak past Spellcheck will be that you are all obviously smart  enough to work it out!

“I cdnuolt blveiee taht I cluod aulaclty uesdnatnrd waht I was rdanieg. Bcseaue of the phaonmneal pweor of the hamun mnid, aoccdrnig to rscheearch at Cmabrigde Uinervtisy, it deosn't mttaer in waht oredr the ltteers in a wrod are, the olny iprmoatnt tihng is taht the frist and lsat ltteres be in the rghit pclae. The rset can be a taotl mses and you can sitll raed it wouthit a porbelm. Tihs is bcuseae the huamn mnid deos not raed ervey lteter by istlef, but the wrod as a wlohe. And I awlyas tghuhot slpeling was ipmorantt!”
Appendix 1 

MOTION TO DIVIDE DISTRICT 24

The following letter was sent recently from District Governor, Ros Kinder, to all Club Presidents in District 24. Sarah Comiskey scanned and distributed the letter to everyone by e-mail, but as this is an important item for consideration at the April meeting, the full text of the motion and the rationale are repeated here:

Motion: That district 24 be divided into two Districts at the Queensland/New South Wales border and that the division if approved by the Clubs take effect from the 2006-2006 Biennium, i.e. immediately post Convention 2006, and that the Funds of the District be divided on a pro rata basis based on membership as at 31 January 2006
“The District Board has considered the motion and determined that a postal ballot of all Clubs should be conducted in accordance with the Zonta International Bylaws 2004.

As this no doubt will come as a surprise to many Clubs, the Board believes that all Zontians should be made aware of the rationale behind the Board’s decision and the chronology leading to this action.

As District Governor, I received motions from the Zonta Clubs of Roma Inc., Warwick Inc., and Mount Isa Inc., similar to that included on the Ballot Paper from the Zonta Club of Toowoomba Area Inc. Each requested immediate action by your District Board. The District Board has had two teleconferences to discuss this very important issue and also sought the advice and guidance of the District Bylaws Chairman prior to making its final decision.

The Zonta International Bylaws are the governing rules of Zonta, supplemented by the various Manuals and Guidelines. The Zonta International Bylaws 2004 state:

ARTICLE XIII SECTION 9.District Board.

(a) How Constituted. Elected officers of the district and the appointed secretary shall constitute the district board.

(b) Duties. The district board shall have general supervision over clubs and administration of the district. It shall make decisions upon those matters requiring action between meetings of the district conference, provided that none of its acts shall conflict with action taken by the conference. It shall perform such duties as are prescribed by the bylaws. The Zonta District Manual shall serve as a guideline for district operation.

(c) Quorum. A majority of the elected members of the district board shall constitute a quorum. 

(d) Vote. A majority vote of the elected members of the district board shall be required for action.

(e) Mail/Telecommunication Voting. The district board may transact business by mail, or through the use of a conference telephone or other communication equipment. Action by mail requires a unanimous vote of the entire board.
(f) Mail Ballot. In the event club action is required between district conferences, the district board shall submit to each club for vote by mail any question that may require action by the club. Each club shall be entitled to one (1) vote. If, as of the last payment of annual dues, the membership of any club exceeds forty (40) members, the club shall be entitled to a second vote. If the membership exceeds eighty (80) members, the club shall be entitled to a third vote. To take action, an affirmative majority of the delegates voting shall be required provided more than fifty (50) percent of the district clubs respond within forty-five (45) days.

The district Board considered the above carefully and was conscious of the obligations of the Board as per both the Bylaws and the District Manual which states on page 14:
RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE DISTRICT BOARD 
The Zonta International Bylaws specify that the District Board has general supervision over clubs and administration of the district. It makes decisions upon matters requiring action between meetings of the district conference, but may not act in conflict with the Zonta International Bylaws, the District Rules of Procedure, or action taken by the conference.
The Board was very conscious of the fact that a motion to reconstruct/divide the District was passed at the Brisbane 1997 District Conference and rescinded at the 1999 Toowoomba Conference. We sought advice from Margaret McMurdo, District Bylaws Chairman, on this and were advised that “this cannot stop the presentation of a subsequent motion to split the district.”
We also sought advice as to whether the proposal had to be referred to Conference and were advised that “The Zonta International Manual January 2006 provides that a resolution to alter an existing district must be debated at a Conference but I understand this in context to mean where the resolution is put up at a conference. The manual also provides for resolutions as to District to be adopted by mail ballot. This suggests that a resolution about a district need not necessarily be made at a conference. It is a matter for the Board whether it thinks such a significant issue should be debated at a District conference or whether this issue could be less divisively and emotionally discussed by Club through a mail ballot”.

Your district Board then considered the wording of the motion now submitted for your consideration and the rationale given by the proposing club i.e. having two Districts facilitates better advocacy at the State level whilst not precluding advocacy at the Federal level;  separate Districts will enable District officers to concentre on membership issues at a state level; there should be lower costs in administering the District; there is a great commonality of interest within States as opposed to across State boundaries; separate Districts can still work harmoniously together on special projects as currently occurs between D23 and D24; and coverage of a small area may encourage greater interest in district affairs and increased interest in nominating for a District position as the relevance of the District Board is more recognised by the membership.

Rationale in support of the other motions received included: two Districts would recognise the geographical spread of clubs and the difficulty this causes in serving clubs; would provide the opportunity for growth particularly in NSW in that the District Board could concentrate o the NSW/ACT clubs; with the vast distances required to be covered by Board members, the cost becomes prohibitive; members find the cost of attending conference etc is priced out of their pockets when they have so far to go; and more visits from Area Directors and Governors if they had half as many clubs to cover.

Following consideration of the rationale, the Board then discussed whether club action was required between district conferences. Our decision was that it would be in the best interests of the District to proceed with the mail ballot given that the 2007 Conference is some 18 months away and that the Board by not acting may itself be in breach of Article XIII Section 9(b).

Notwithstanding all of the above information, it should be noted that the Zonta International Board is the final decision-maker in the determination of District boundaries and any decision taken by our Distinct will have to be referred to the ZI Board for consideration.

I urge you to take the information contained in this letter and present it and discuss ti at your next Club meeting, vote on the motion at Club level, and return your Club’s ballot paper by the due date of 24 April 2006. Ballot Papers will be opened b the District Secretary on 24 April 2006 and Clubs and the Zonta International Board advised of the results within seven days.

The information contained in this letter has been agreed by all members of the District 24 Board and should you wish to discuss this further with any Board Member, they would be happy to answer any questions you may have.

Yours sincerely

ROS KINDER

District 24 Governor
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